[bookmark: _Hlk101784011][image: ]
KANARRAVILLE TOWN CORPORATION
40 South Main Street, HC 65 Box 148
Kanarraville UT 84742
(435) 867-1852


Kanarraville Town Board Meeting
May 14, 2025, 6:30 pm
Kanarraville Town Hall, 40 South Main

GUESTS PRESENT AT THE MEETING: Brenda Pugh, Kim Ward, William Leigh, Dayna Regouski, Rosemary Christensen, David Christensen, Kassie Pebworth, John Batty, David Ence, Jenny Vossler
1. CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Allred opened the meeting.
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Mayor Allred called on Jared Blackburn to lead the Pledge of Allegiance.
3. ROLL CALL:
	Councilor Brandon Jonsson		Here
	Councilor Jared Blackburn		Here
	Councilor Stoney Shugart		Here
	Councilor Thayne Williams		Here
	Mayor Tyler Allred			Here

4. DISCLOSURES AND DECLARATIONS OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST: None.
5. COMERCIAL ZONE - PROPOSED CHANGE TO PERMITTED USES: Heidi Loveland said this agenda item is so the Town Board can discuss the recommended changes to permitted uses in commercial zones from the last Planning & Zoning meeting. The Planners recommended that camping be added to the permitted uses list which brought up the discussion about permitted uses in commercial zones generally. Loveland put up a map of Kanarraville showing the commercial zones in red. Loveland asked the board about changes to current commercial zone permitted uses, and/or if they wanted to create additional commercial zones with different permitted uses. 
Kim Ward, Chairwoman for the Planning & Zoning Commission, said originally the commercial zone was just Main Street, which helped maintain the feel and the atmosphere of Kanarraville. She asked if the board wanted to keep things the way they are or make some changes now to prepare for future growth, particularly when it comes to traffic and parking. Heidi Loveland said some of the Planners concerns had to do with some commercial permitted uses might work for Main Street, but not in other parts of town where they are spot zoned. The Planners said there is already a lot of traffic going up to the Falls, we don’t want to create more reasons for people to go up 100 North. No one wants the 
added traffic. If the Regouski’s realtor is advertising for all these other things to go in by the Falls that create additional traffic, then that creates a concern for the Planners.  
Dayna Regouski said they feel targeted by the town with this recommendation from the Planners, especially as some residential properties operate home based businesses with side dumpers and other excavation equipment. She thinks the Town Board picks and chooses what and who they enforce. She said a few years ago they brought a complaint against the Lewis’ regarding abused/broken ordinances and at that time the board told them they were not in the business of limiting what people could do or not do on their own property. 
Mayor Allred and Councilor Shugart denied this, and Councilor Shugart asked Dayna Regouski what permitted uses she would like to see for that property and what she would like to see happen. Dayna Regouski said she doesn’t think someone with a business mind would build some of the permitted uses there like a Maverick or hospital. She thinks that some of the permitted uses that are already there would not work on that property, but she doesn’t think different commercial zones are necessary. She does want the town to enforce the code violations that already exist. She also would like to have the permitted uses outlined for perspective buyers to ward off problems in the future.
Will Leigh said the town can adjust and amend their ordinances at any time for any reason and assign different zones and uses.
Jenny Vossler (Regouski real estate agent) said she made the advertisement based on the commercial zone permitted uses, then when prospective buyers call the town for verification, they are told they won’t be allowed to put in what they want. The discussion continued…
Heidi Loveland asked the board if they wanted to change any of the commercial zone permitted uses or leave everything as is for now. The suggestions from the Planners were reviewed, and the timeline for decisions was discussed. Loveland asked the board if they wanted to create additional commercial zones, and if so, what the permitted uses for those zones would be. There is no hurry, however, if the property sells with the current permitted uses, that is what would be allowed if all conditions were met.
Mayor Allred asked for a motion to move forward with another commercial zone designation. Councilor Blackburn moved to look at creating additional commercial zones and possible permitted uses. Councilor Shugart seconded the motion. All were in favor.  
Heidi Loveland asked the board how they would like to proceed. Mayor Allred said he can’t meet until June as his calendar is full. The board tried to work out a timeline with the realtor who said potential buyers would be reluctant to purchase a property that is in the middle of a zoning change. 
Dayna Regouski asked about her four lots and if they would be able to go back to being zoned residential and available for splitting. Heidi Loveland said it would be a small subdivision at that point. There was some confusion as to whether those lots were one parcel or four different parcels with one tax ID number. More research is needed to decide. If it is developed for residential, many things like roads, fire suppression, and septic systems must all be addressed to the town standards.
It was decided to come to the next Planning & Zoning meeting on June 5, 2025. Jenny Vossler thanked the board for the information and leaves with the Regouski’s. 
6.2025-2026 PRELIMINARY BUDGET: Mayor Allred said that Wade Adams came in yesterday and showed he and Heidi Loveland how to use the State website for vehicles. Adams told Mayor Allred that Cedar Motors has the state contract for vehicles. Allred has been in touch with Jeff Bowen who is over state contracts. He told us to make a wish list, and he will get us the best deal possible. Councilor Shugart said he would like to sell all the vehicles we don’t use and buy a 1-ton pickup with a snowplow. We would like to keep the Ford for John’s use. 
Heidi Loveland said any vehicle over $1,000 must be sold at a public auction, and Wade Adams showed her how to access the website that would allow her to sell items all over the country. People can bid for two weeks, and the buyer must pick up the item. If you just want to do a one-day public auction, we can do it that way too. Heidi Loveland also has the 4 vehicles that we want to sell listed: The 1993 Ford F350 flatbed snowplow, the 1983 GMC 7000 dump truck, the old Brush hog, the road sander and the 1994 Chevy S10. Councilor Jonsson said we won’t get a lot from those vehicles, but the proceeds can go towards a new truck. We want to keep the Ranger. The board decided to sell those vehicles through an online auction. Mayor Allred asked for a motion to sell the vehicles and other items. Councilor Williams moved to sell the vehicles on the list as amended. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
Mayor Allred said removed all the cabinets from the old store/new PO. He asked the board what they wanted to do with them. He was told to throw them away. There is also a pellet stove and an electric stove that we can sell. The board decided to add them to the list of items to sell. 
7. PURCHASING POLICY - AMEND TOWN BOARD $1,500 APPROVAL IF DEPARTMENT IS OVER BUDGET: Councilor Blackburn recommended that if a department is over budget, additional purchases should be approved by the board. Councilor Jonsson thinks each department head should monitor their own budgets and keep it in line. Councilor Shugart agreed. Mayor Allred asked for a motion. Councilor Blackburn moved to require board approval on purchases for those departments that are already over budget. Councilor Shugart seconded the motion. All were in favor.
8. CLOSED MEETING: None.
9. ANNOUNCEMENTS: Heidi Loveland reminded everyone that the zoning discussion would continue at the next Planning & Zoning meeting on June 5, 2025 at 6:30 pm.
10. ADJOURN: Mayor Allred asked for a motion to adjourn. Councilor Jonsson moved to adjourn the May 14, 2025 meeting. Councilor Blackburn seconded the motion. All were in favor.
The meeting adjourns at 7:45 pm.
Submitted by:


Heidi Loveland/Town Clerk Kanarraville
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